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THE FUTURE OJIBWA CASINOS 

     Prior to voters approving Proposal One and Proposal Two 
on the General Ballot held Saturday, December 12, 2015, an 
informational meeting was held on Thursday, December 10, 
2015, at the Niiwin Akeaa Center.  The meeting was organ-
ized by Tribal President Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. and CEO 
Larry Denomie III.  Approximately 40-50 people were in atten-
dance.   In addition to the information presented, the meeting 
included a question and answer forum revolving around the 
topic at hand. 
     Now that the voters have approved the funding to con-
struct a new casino development project in Baraga at the cur-
rent casino site with an estimated cost of $28 million, what are 
the plans?  How will we demolish the current resort and build 
a new resort with an upgraded casino and the ability to ex-
pand the number of gaming devices by 25%?  Plans include: 
adding a 3-star hotel with 75 rooms (similar in quality to a 
Courtyard by Marriott, Radisson Inn, or Hampton Inn); feature 
a brand name restaurant (similar to a Buffalo Wild Wings or 
Johnny Rockets Café); and offer a full service bar that will ser-
vice both the casino and restaurant.  Bingo and Pressbox em-
ployees will be transferred to available positions throughout 
the enterprises.  The schedule for both projects will include 
design and engineering to occur over the winter months with 
the first shovel in the ground beginning the start of the con-
struction season in 2016.  Plans are for opening the doors to 
both facilities in the spring of 2017.  
     Baraga/Phase I ð The current Bingo Hall is demolished 
and the new building is constructed in its place which in-

cludes:  Casino, Casino Bar, Conference Center, and the 3-
star hotel. The existing casino and related facilities will remain 
in tact and operational until the new project is completed at 
which time it will be demolished to create parking.   
     A future phase that is included but depends whether or not 
a bowling alley would return depends on what amenity or 
amenities will provide the greatest return on its investment - 
as of now this remains to be determined.  
     What are the plans now that voters have approved funding 
to support a casino development project in Marquette at the 
current casino site with an estimated cost of $12 million? 
     Harvey/Phase I ð The construction timeframe is very simi-
lar to and will run concurrently with the Baraga project. The 
$12 million project includes several infrastructure improve-
ments: moving three housing homes to new sites on the prop-
erty, adding three town houses to accommodate increased 
housing needs, adding a new casino onto the existing casino, 
and adding a new brand name restaurant.  The existing ca-
sino will remain in tact and operational until the new project is 
completed, at which time it will be remodeled into a confer-
ence center, offices, and storage once the new casino is up 
and running.   
     A future phase that is included in the site master plan in-
cludes the addition of a hotel and space for added amenities. 
Transportation services to area hotels for our customers will 
be provided until the planned hotel is opened.  This would in-
clude 24/7 free executive transfers utilizing a small fleet of 
non-shuttle type vehicles. 

Ojibwa Casino Baraga ð Conceptual Rendering 

Ojibwa Casino Marquette ð Conceptual Rendering 
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Solo Exhibit Presented at CUE by Artist Athena LaTocha 

     CUE Art Foundation currently is presenting a solo exhibition of 
new work by Athena LaTocha, which has been generously curated 
by CUE's 2015 Gala & Benefit Auction Honoree Jaune Quick-to-
See Smith.  The show features a large-scale immersive installation 
of an ink-wash drawing by LaTocha that spans the entire length of 
the gallery.  While the work depicts a landscape, its more abstract 
elements leave the viewer to decipher what they see.  The exhibit 
opened November 7, 2015, and has been extended until January 
14, 2016.   
     "Her work has high drama, the earthen kind, as in arid places 
with volcanoes, earthquakes, high winds and spewing ash.  They 
are like the sandstorms in the SW known as Haboobs, an Arabic 
word for blasting wind. The viewer has a sense of atmospheric 
gravity, a weather front or downbursts with flying debris."  ð Jaune 

Quick-to-See Smith 
     Athena LaTocha, born in Anchorage, Alaska, in 1969, lives and 

works in Brooklyn, New York.  Athena is a KBIC member and is the 
daughter of Margaret LaTocha and the granddaughter of the (late) 
Helene and Hebert Welsh.  She received her BFA from the School 
of the Art Institute of Chicago; and MFA from Stony Brook Univer-
sity, NY in 2007. After completing her studies, she apprenticed in 
bronze finishing at the Beacon Fine Art Foundry in Beacon, New 
York, and furthered her work in printmaking at the Art Students 
League of New York from 2008 to 2013. 
     In 2013, LaTocha was the recipient of the prestigious Robert 
Rauschenberg Foundation Residency in Captiva, Florida.  She was 

also awarded a fellowship and residency at the Vermont Studio 
Center, and is currently artist-in-residence at Chesham, Inc. in 

Brooklyn, New York 
     Her work has been collected and exhibited by the Center for 
American Indian Research and Native Studies, South Dakota; 
Stony Brook University, Stony Brook, NY; Alaska Native Medical 
Center, Anchorage, Alaska; the Chicago Bulls, Chicago, Illinois.  
She has exhibited at St. Annôs and the Holy Trinity, Brooklyn; Gal-
lery SENSEI, New York; and Wilmer Jennings Gallery, New York. 
     The artist gratefully acknowledges Chesham for providing the 

space to create this new work. 

     Keweenaw Bay Indian Communityôs Application for an In-
dian Community Development Block Grant for a Mold Reme-
diation and Prevention Project has been awarded in the 
amount of $800,000.  Work will begin once the Environmental 
Review has been completed by the Natural Resources De-
partment. 
     The KBIC Mold Remediation and Prevention Project in-
volves the removal, prevention, and remediation of mold in 
our tribally owned low to moderate income housing units.  
The Tribeôs Housing Department staff has identified 146 units 
that have been affected by moisture coming into the homes or 
on the exterior of the homes resulting in visible mold.  Remov-
ing the mold and eliminating the cause of the mold are the 
two main activities of this project. 
     The Tribe proposes to prevent excessive exposure to mold 
for our tribal housing unit occupants by preventing water from 
infiltrating into the homes, reducing humidity within the 
homes, and eliminating moisture causing elements on the ex-
terior of the homes with the hopes of avoiding harmful health 
consequences and improving community vitality plus prevent 
any further damage to our homes or the tenants belongings. 
     Mold causing problems identified in our housing commu-
nity include water entering or collecting around the founda-
tions of our units; trees too close to the homes or hovering 
over the roofs; missing or broken drain tiles; poorly insulated 
attics; condensation or moisture collecting on the windows, 
walls, and pipes; and poor ventilation, mainly in the attics and 
bathrooms. 
     In addition, a survey was sent out to all tenants residing in 
our low to moderate income housing units and the responses 
received showed an extremely high number of people af-
fected by conditions normally caused or irritated by the pres-
ence of mold spores.  These conditions included: doctor diag-
nosed asthma, asthma symptoms (coughing, wheezing, 
shortness of breath, chest tightness, and phlegm without a 
cold present), sinus problems, skin infections or rash, ear in-
fections, eye irritations, allergies, hay fever, chronic bronchi-
tis, and respiratory disease.   The majority of these affected 
families also stated that their symptoms worsen when they 
are home, upon entering their houses, and they seem to im-
prove upon leaving the premises. 

Keweenaw Bay Indian Community Receives 
$800,000 Indian Community Development Block 

Grant (ICDBG) 

GENERAL ELECTION HELD AT KBIC 

     The Keweenaw Bay Indian Community held their General Elec-
tion on Saturday, December 12, 2015.  Baraga District voters cast 
their ballots at the Ojibwa Senior Center, and LôAnse District voters 
cast their ballots at the Zeba Community Hall.  A Primary Election 
was held on October 31, 2015, for the LôAnse and Baraga Districts 
which put the top four candidates in each district on the ballot for 
the General Election. 
     Preliminary counts were announced by the Election workers im-
mediately following the closing of the polls.  Those results follow:     

Baraga District: 
Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. (Inc.) 322 votes; 
Fred Dakota 286 votes; 
Dan Connor 217 votes;  
Sue Ellen Elmblad ñSuzie Carlsonò 205 votes. 

LôAnse District : 
Susan J. LaFernier (Inc.) 307 votes; 
Jennifer Misegan (Inc.) 268 votes; 
Kevin Perrault 226 votes; 
Tracy L. Emery 222 votes. 

Chief Tribal Judge: 
Bradley T. Dakota (Inc.) 388 votes. 

    Warren ñChrisò Swartz, Jr. and Fred Dakota each secured a 
three-year term in the Baraga District.  Susan J. LaFernier and Jen-
nifer Misegan each secured a three-year term in the LôAnse District.  
Bradley T. Dakota, unchallenged, remains the Chief Tribal Judge.   
     Proposal 1 ï Do you support a new casino development project 
in Baraga at the current casino site with an estimated cost of $28 
million?  335 yes, 190 no.  Proposal passes.   
     Proposal 2 ï Do you support a casino development project in 
Marquette at the current casino site with an estimated cost of $12 
million?  373 yes, 150 no.  Proposal passes. 
      Election results are on the agenda to be considered for certifica-
tion by the Tribal Council at the meeting scheduled for January 9, 
2016.  Following certification, the twelve seat council will make 
nominations and vote for their Executive Board.    

Voters registering at the LôAnse District Poll (Zeba Community Hall) with 
Election Workers. 

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 
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New Hires (since October 2015)    

Hannah Beesley, Personnel Director 
Joel Mayo, Elementary Tutor 

Samual Spruce, Water Resources Technician 
Jennifer Westman, BALAC Coordinator 

Lori LaFernier, Accounting Clerk 

Watch for a  more detailed look on all department employees in 
future issues.    
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Liliana Madosh makes sure Santa has her Christ-
mas List. 

SANTA VISITS WITH KBIC YOUTH 

     Santa visited with Marquette area KBIC youth at the U.P. Sports 
Complex on Sunday, December 13, 2015.  Youth and their families 
not only visited with Santa but enjoyed the many family oriented 

Visiting with Santa are: left to right - Sequaya, 
Macy, and Nate Spade. 

Hunter Verboczki tells Santa heôs been a good 
boy and what he wants for Christmas this year. 

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

Dylan Lancour visits with Jolly Saint Nicholas, 
and makes sure he knows his Christmas List. 

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

Madison Tahtinen spent some time with Santa 
and told him exactly what she wants this year. 

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

The Schofield family visits with Santa.  Left to 
right - Elizabeth Schofield holding baby Zeus, 
Alexis, Khloe, Lylie, and Zoe Hamalainen.   

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

SANTA VISITS CHILDREN AT BARAGA YOUTH PARTY 

and up received a gift card from the Community and played a game 
of Dirty Polly.   
     Horse drawn wagon rides were enjoyed by many throughout the 
day.  Both parties included a meal consisting of a variety of pizzas 
from Pizza Hut, veggie trays, fruit trays, Christmas cookies, and 
punch. 

     Santa stopped for a visit on the Keweenaw Bay Indian Commu-
nity Reservation on Saturday, December 19, 2015, at the Niiwin 
Akeaa Center in Baraga, Michigan.  The Baraga party for ages 0-9 
was held at 1:00 p.m. where children got to spend time with Santa 
making sure he got their list correct.  All the children received a 
bag of candy and a special present from the Community.  Youth 10 

activities (roller skating, arcade, inflated playground, etc), and a de-
licious meal of Jet's Pizza and numerous snacks. 

Picture by Lauri Denomie. Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

Santa listens closely as Dalanna Connor (left) 
gives her list, as cousin Cara Connor (right) waits 
her turn.  

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

Jesse Jones, Jr. (JJ) came prepared with his list 
for Santa Claus. 

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

Destiny Cramer made sure Santa knew exactly 
what she wanted for Christmas this year. 

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

Jeffery McClurg shares his Christmas List with Old 
Saint Nick.  

Picture by Lauri Denomie. Siblings: left to right - Landyn, Emma, Jacob, and 
Hailey Spade spent some time visiting with Santa 
Claus. 

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

Loraya Kangas enjoyed her special time with Santa, 
sharing her Christmas Wish List. 

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

Continued on page four. 
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January: 

¶ January 10, Las Vegas Trip.  Seniors are 

to meet at the Senior Center at 4:00 a.m. 
for transportation to the Marquette Airport.   

¶ January 20, 12:15 p.m. Senior Meeting.  

¶ January 27, Pasty prep starts at 12:00 
noon until approx. 3:00 p.m. 

¶ January 28, Pasty Sale at 5:00 a.m.  All 
volunteers are needed as early as possi-
ble.  Clean up immediately follows the 
baking of the pastiesðplease plan to stay 
for clean up. 

February: 

¶ February 10, 12:15 p.m. Senior Meeting.  

¶ February 24, Pasty prep. 

¶ February 25, Pasty Sale. 

Please mark your calendars with these 
dates! 

NEWS FROM THE OJIBWA  

SENIOR CITIZENS 

Brothers:  left to right ð Zaiden, Bryten, and 
Bentley VanDyke visit with Santa. 

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

Santa enjoyed a visit with brothers: Kroy (left) and 
Kruze (right) Ekdahl.   

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

Daylea Blue told Santa sheôs been a very good 
girl and what sheôd like for Christmas this year.  

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

Santa enjoyed his visit with this little man, Dekkar  
Denomie, who isnôt quite sure of this Santa dude. 

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

Kaylee Forcia enjoyed talking with Saint Nick, telling 
him her wish list for Christmas. 

Picture by Lauri Denomie. 

Madyson and Noah Evans spend a little time chatting 
with Mr. Claus. 


